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Division 37:  Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority, $14 540 000 - 
Ms K. Hodson-Thomas, Chairman. 
Dr J.M. Edwards, Minister for the Environment and Heritage. 
Dr S.D. Hopper, Chief Executive Officer. 
Ms M. Lawson, Finance Manager. 
Mr P.J. Quinn, Chief of Staff, Department of the Premier and Cabinet. 
Dr E. CONSTABLE:  My question relates to the first dot point on page 576.  I have a number of questions about 
Bold Park.  Could I ask them as a series? 

The CHAIRMAN:  Yes, certainly. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  This dot point refers to ongoing bushland restoration in Bold Park.  To start with, could 
we have a definition of bushland restoration? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  I will ask Dr Hopper to provide that definition; otherwise I will provide it as 
supplementary information. 

Dr HOPPER:  Bushland restoration, according to our programs, is focused on attempting to reduce the 
abundance of exotic weeds and feral animals in the park and giving the native flora and fauna the ascendancy in 
terms of abundance and distribution. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  I was hoping it included weed eradication and control.  My next question relates to weed 
eradication.  Can the minister give us an idea of the extent of this problem, the amount of money estimated for 
the current year and what will be spent on weed eradication in Bold Park in the coming financial year?  At that 
rate of expenditure, how many years will it take to get this matter under control and make some inroads? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  I will start by answering, and then I will get Dr Hopper to give more detail.  Essentially, 
the money set aside for bushland restoration under the capital works program is $2.1 million for Bold Park and 
$0.2 million for the Kings Park and Botanic Garden itself.  I will ask Dr Hopper to expand on the member’s 
question about weed eradication as part of that; alternatively, we will provide supplementary information. 

Dr HOPPER:  I do not have the precise figures at my fingertips.  I would be happy to provide that by way of 
supplementary information. 

The CHAIRMAN:  Can the minister clarify for Hansard what she will provide by way of supplementary 
information? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  I will provide by way of supplementary information the breakdown of what will be spent 
in Bold Park on bushland restoration, with an emphasis on what is being spent on the eradication and 
management of weeds. 

[Supplementary Information No B14.] 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  I want to get a handle on the progress that is being made, because I know that weed 
eradication in Bold Park is a major issue.  What sort of program is it, and how many years will it be before a dent 
is made in it? 

Dr HOPPER:  The problem is decades in extent for effective weed management, as it has been in Kings Park.  
For example, my understanding is that we are in year 18 of trying to get on top of the problem of veldt grass 
management in Kings Park.  The conservative estimate is that it will be at least a three-decade program to 
control veldt grass in Kings Park.  In Bold Park, the veldt grass invasion is as extensive or more extensive than it 
was in Kings Park when we started our program.  There are at least three or four other major pernicious weeds in 
Bold Park that will require serious research, followed by ongoing control programs.  I believe we are looking at 
about the same period - 30 or 40 years - to get on top of the problem. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  Can the minister give us an idea of what the other weeds are? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  Dr Hopper will answer that. 

Dr HOPPER:  The other major weeds include bridle creeper, pelargonium and the plant called Geraldton 
carnation, which is a species of euphorbia.  They are the top four that we have identified in Bold Park which 
require concerted control measures and research. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  I am particularly interested in the northern part of Bold Park, north of Oceanic Drive, for 
obvious reasons.  Can the minister give me some idea of the extent of the problem in that section of Bold Park 
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and what resources are being put into the northern section of Bold Park - which is often forgotten because people 
see Bold Park as that large southern section? 

Dr HOPPER:  That area of the park has received planning attention.  It is the subject of some work, particularly 
to do with planning the Skyline drive-in restoration.  I will have to provide by way of supplementary 
information, through the minister, the precise breakdown of resources that are going into that section of the park 
versus the larger section of the park. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  I will add one more question.  Is a plan in place for the Skyline drive-in area, and how 
long will it take to restore that section? 

Dr HOPPER:  The Skyline drive-in is a big challenge, as the member can imagine.  The more research we do on 
banksia woodland restoration in Kings Park, and now in Bold Park, the more we realise that the Achilles heel of 
any work in that area is the removal of the topsoil, all the seed pool and the beneficial biota - fungi and animals - 
that occur in the top five to 10 centimetres of soil.  Some excellent work on this has been done by PhD students.  
The replacement of that is a subject about which we do not have sufficient knowledge at this stage.  
Consequently, at Bold Park our major focus has been on research to try to get a handle on the key things that 
must be done to restore and repair the area.  I would put the Skyline drive-in in the same league as the weed 
problem.  We will not be able to just go in and pull out the drive-in tarmac and in a few years believe we are on 
top of the problem.  It is a much longer-term restoration project. 

The CHAIRMAN:  Dr Hopper intimated that he might provide some supplementary information.  Is that the 
case? 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  I did not pick that up. 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  How desperately does the member want it?  Some work will be needed to provide it. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  I can always ask the minister some questions on notice.  I will go back and look at the 
response. 

The CHAIRMAN:  Thank you for that clarification.  

[2.30 pm] 

Mr B.K. MASTERS:  Through the minister, can I ask Dr Hopper whether the authority is working with the 
mining industry, which has had probably 50 years of experience of restoration in Western Australia?   

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  Yes it is.  I have been very happy with some of the work that has been done in those 
developing relationships.  It has also been useful to me as the Minister for the Environment and Heritage to talk 
with the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority to find out the work it is doing.  I will ask Dr Hopper to amplify 
some of the projects.   

Dr HOPPER:  I can only support what the minister said.  The PhD research I alluded to was done for Rocla Pty 
Ltd.  We have a long-term ongoing research partnership with Rocla, which is sandmining in the Gnangara area.  
Consequently, Rocla was keen to repair and restore the banksia woodland in the area, which is where some of 
these breakthroughs in understanding the importance of topsoil have come.  We work with the mining industry 
and will continue to do so.   

Mr M.P. WHITELY:  On page 570 of the Budget Statements the third dot point of significant issues and trends 
states - 

Planning is well advanced for the transition of Araluen Botanic Park to become a designated land under 
the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority Act 1998 . . .  

What is the rationale behind that change and what impact will it have on the financial performance of the 
Araluen Botanic Park or the authority?   

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  The Araluen Botanic Park comes under the Minister for Planning and Infrastructure.  The 
Western Australian Planning Commission is responsible for the Araluen Botanic Park.  The park also has a 
foundation and a group of excellent local people - whom the member probably knows - who are really 
committed to restoring the area and have done a great job in getting it to where it is today.  When the Machinery 
of Government Taskforce examined what was going on in government agencies, it came to the conclusion that it 
was not a core responsibility of the WA Planning Commission to be managing a botanic park.  Since then there 
have been constructive discussions between the WA Planning Commission, the Department for Planning and 
Infrastructure, the Araluen Botanic Park Foundation, other people involved and the Botanic Gardens and Parks 
Authority about the transition.  As the member would probably be aware, the WA Planning Commission has 
access to the metropolitan regional improvement fund and has been able to put some of those moneys into the 
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Araluen Botanic Park to help restore it and bring it up to what it could be.  We are having discussions about the 
financial implications of transferring the park to the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority and the works that 
need to be undertaken; that is, what should be done before it is transferred and what the likely expenditure costs 
will be once the park is transferred.   
Mr T.K. WALDRON:  On page 576 of the Budget Statements the last dot point of major initiatives 2003-04 and 
the fourth dot point of the capital works program refer to the development and implementation of a plan to 
provide for improved public safety of the Mt Eliza scarp.  When will that happen, what is the safety situation at 
the moment and how does that plan, to which $1 million has been allocated, relate to the provision for improved 
stability of and public safety on the scarp?   
Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  The stability of and safety on the Mt Eliza scarp has been an ongoing issue.  Due to some 
of the exotic vegetation on the scarp, it does not have all the stability it could have.  I have inspected parts of the 
scarp that have been rehabilitated, and staff actually had to abseil down the site to do some of the plantings.  It is 
an issue that the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority considers very closely, because a fall down the scarp onto 
Mounts Bay Road would have devastating consequences.  I am sure the member has noticed some of the fencing 
at the bottom of the scarp towards the Nedlands end of Mounts Bay Road.  I will ask Dr Hopper to comment on 
the exact progress and what it means for this coming financial year. 
Dr HOPPER:  The minister is correct.  We are now into the fifth or sixth year of work on the scarp.  We started 
recognising the scarp as a place where rock slides and land slippage occurs, particularly with heavy early winter 
rains that add to the load of the soil.  Early geotechnical advice revealed that a prime cause of this was the pine 
trees that used to grow on the scarp.  Their roots would get into the rock and basically crack it and render the 
scarp less stable.  We were very fortunate in forming a partnership with WMC Resources Ltd that gave us a 
research front-end to work out how to remove the exotic plants from the scarp and replace them with native 
vegetation that has much better root tensile strength for holding the soil together.  That went on for three or four 
years with some very able scientists helping us to devise a program.  Government then came forward with a 
budget to enable us to work on a major restoration program for the length of the scarp.  Along with Main Roads, 
we put in the safety fence at the bottom of the scarp along Mounts Bay Road.  As the program has developed it 
has become clear that we need to continually monitor the state of the scarp and get more and more sophisticated 
in our geotechnical assessment of it.  The particular line to which the member referred in the Budget Statements 
relates to a second look, if one likes, at its geotechnical condition after a number of years.  It is already evident 
that we need to continue to be vigilant and to implement additional works to keep on top of the stability of the 
scarp.   

Mr T.K. WALDRON:  Is that all part of the ongoing planning under the last dot point to which I referred? 

Dr HOPPER:  Yes. 

Mr B.K. MASTERS:  On page 576 the first dot point refers to continuing the major restoration and conservation 
plans for Kings Park and Bold Park.  It is clear that conservation is a very important part of everything that the 
Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority does.  Therefore, I will ask about the rainbow lorikeet, an exotic species 
that has exploded in numbers in recent years.  Has there been any impact on either flora or fauna, in particular 
other bird species, because of what are clearly large numbers of this exotic parrot in metropolitan Perth?  

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  I will get Dr Hopper to answer that question.  I cannot say that I have observed any in 
Kings Park.  I guess my eyes are more focused on the vegetation - 

Mr B.K. MASTERS:  That is the problem with people - they always look at where their feet are going when they 
should be looking up.   

Dr HOPPER:  The member is correct in that rainbow lorikeets are now widely dispersed throughout the 
metropolitan area, including Kings Park.  In my view, it is a subject that requires additional research.  I am aware 
of at least one masters project done on the impact of the rainbow lorikeets by David Lamont - if I recall 
correctly.  There is circumstantial evidence of competition for nest hollow space with native parrots, possums 
and the like.  However, the member would appreciate that it is a complex issue; for example, feral bees occupy 
nest dwellings.  The interaction is not clearly enunciated and the impact is unclear.  The only comment I can 
make is that rainbow lorikeets are native to the north of the State and are aviary escapees down here; they are 
highly mobile birds.  How one treats a highly mobile organism in terms of restoration and ecology is a question 
that needs wider community debate.   

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  My question relates to the northern section of Bold Park.  I congratulate the parks 
authority and Dr Hopper on the work that has been done in Bold Park, because I know what a major task it is.  In 
the northern section of Bold Park a massive road reserve is earmarked for the proposed Stephenson Highway.  I 
am anxious to know what flora and fauna would be affected if the highway were built. 
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[2.40 pm] 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  Dr Hopper informs me he can answer the question in general terms. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  May I have the general answer now and receive supplementary information later? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  Dr Hopper will answer first.  I give a commitment to provide supplementary information 
on the details of the impact of the proposed highway on the northern part of Bold Park. 

[Supplementary Information No B15.] 
Dr HOPPER:  The authority’s policy position on the proposed Stephenson Highway is one of opposition to the 
road reserve being enacted. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  Well done. 

Dr HOPPER:  It is on the basis of a general understanding of the impact by corridors pushed through urban 
bushland, particularly on fauna that does not move around or is not capable of moving, such as lizards and snails.  
Transport corridors of this sort are well documented as major sources of invasion by weeds because of the 
disturbance that occurs to topsoil.  The corridors are often used by feral fauna such as foxes.  Just as humans like 
an open path, so do foxes.  For those reasons the authority has formed that policy position.  It has not undertaken 
a specific flora and fauna survey of the alignment at present because it is clearly a matter for the Government to 
resolve regarding policy. 

Dr E. CONSTABLE:  I have asked a specific question and I hope at some stage to receive an answer.  I 
understand there are a number of tuart trees along the road reserve.  Is that the case? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  I am not sure whether Dr Hopper knows every tuart tree in Bold Park.  I will add the 
information to supplementary information No B15.   

Mr B.K. MASTERS:  I refer to the second output on conservation and scientific research at page 574.  Operating 
revenue for 2003-04 is estimated to decrease to $577 000, which appears to be a significant historical low.  The 
explanation given is that it is due to a decrease in the number of grants received.  Generally, less money is 
received for grants when fewer funds are applied for.  May I infer that the research activities of the department 
will be reduced in 2003-04?  Will one of the advisers provide an explanation why the number of grants is 
decreasing? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  I will provide part of the answer and ask Dr Hopper or Ms Lawson to add to it.  I am 
informed that in 2002-03 the number of grants projects was overestimated.  The number of successful grant 
proposals varies each year as does the size of them.  The pool of money will vary depending on what is put 
forward.  Regarding 2003-04, I am informed that the decrease is due to a decrease in the interest received from 
the term deposit account.  The account was established to invest a large amount of capital carryover funds. 

Mr B.K. MASTERS:  I will refer to the Budget Statements of two years ago.  The operating revenue was 
$891 000, the year after it was $769 000, and then $847 000.  It is down significantly this year and down again 
next year.  Based on the information available to me it appears to be going down historically.  Is there a systemic 
reason for the significant drop this year and worse to come next year? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  Dr Hopper will answer that.  I want to make it clear that within government we value very 
highly the work that the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority does, particularly its scientific work.  I have 
recently held discussions with the University of Western Australia about the proposed memorandum of 
understanding to be signed between the two institutions and what we can do to ensure we have a very good 
relationship.  For example, the authority would like to have the greatest number of PhD students attached to it 
that it can achieve.  Some staff within the authority have adjunct professorships with the University of Western 
Australia.  The Government encourages links with other universities as well.  Dr Hopper will more directly 
answer the question about the perceived decline. 

Dr HOPPER:  Government investment in research in the authority is increasing slowly.  As the member is 
aware, the authority operates on a two to one ratio of external funding to state government funding in its research 
program.  The figure of $577 000 in 2003-04 is deliberately conservative because competition for external 
funding for research is increasing.  The authority applies to a broad range of organisations from the mining 
industry through to federal competitive grants and schemes such as those offered by the Australian Research 
Council.  It is impossible to predict the success rate of applications from year to year.  The authority has tried to 
obtain a conservative estimate of what it will receive in that year.  As in previous years the trend has been for the 
funds received to exceed the estimate.  In the interests of not overstating the authority’s potential revenue a low 
figure has been used for that estimate. 
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Ms J.A. RADISICH:  I refer to the Bali Memorial listed at page 570.  It is only five months until October, when 
the project is scheduled for completion.  May I have a progress report?  What is the level of consensus - which I 
hope exists - in the community, particularly from those most affected by the attacks last year? 

Dr J.M. EDWARDS:  The Premier conceived the idea to have a Bali Memorial in Kings Park.  Subsequent to 
that, he appointed his parliamentary secretary, the member for Rockingham, to chair and oversee the progress of 
the project.  Members of the board and staff of the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority are working very 
closely to follow the project through.  I understand from the member for Rockingham that he has made contact 
with every family that was affected, except those who do not want to be contacted.  The majority have been 
involved in the process.  He has also received great help from Mr Denis Glennon, who has suffered his own 
personal tragedy.  I gather Mr Glennon has been able to bring a level of comfort to the other families.  The 
member has probably recently seen the three designs put up for public comment.  A decision has been made to 
use the design that will let in rays of sunshine at sunrise on 12 October, the first anniversary of the tragedy.  A 
figure of $1 million is allocated in the budget for capital works and other costs such as the opening ceremony, 
etc.  There is also money in this budget and future budgets for recurrent management of the new memorial.  I 
understand it is well on track to be ready by 12 October. 

Mr B.K. MASTERS:  The third dot point at page 576 refers to the creation of an Institute of Conservation and 
Restoration Biology in conjunction with the University of Western Australia.  It is an excellent initiative; I offer 
my congratulations.  Will the creation of the institute consume some of the authority’s funds over and above 
what the authority would normally be spending on research and joint ventures?  There has not been a significant 
increase in the authority’s funding for next year.  If the creation of the institute will take some additional funds I 
would be somewhat concerned that more funding is required.   

[2.50 pm] 

Dr HOPPER:  The memorandum of understanding that is being negotiated with UWA is built on the joint aim of 
establishing the centre or institute.  The advantage to the State Government is that it will open the way for 
sources of federal funding that the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority in particular, as a state government 
authority, cannot currently access.  The aim of forming a partnership is to be mutually further ahead in the 
process of conducting research and obtaining additional resources, rather than to cut into the resources that are 
currently available.   

Mr B.K. MASTERS:  Before the centre gets under way, or in the first year of its life, will it consume some of the 
authority’s funds, thereby meaning less funds are available for the rest of the research program or the 
management of areas for which the authority has responsibility?   

Dr HOPPER:  The investment of the authority is at senior level.  It involves some of my time and some of the 
time of my director of science.  We will maintain the existing activity of the authority.  The MOU, which will 
involve a few meetings and some discussion about policy, will, in the relatively short term, automatically open 
the door for a significant allocation of funds through the federal schemes.   

Mr B.K. MASTERS:  I refer to the first line item, cash, on the statement of financial position on page 579.  The 
amount of cash held by the authority in 2001-02 was $7.4 million and it was projected to drop to $157 000 in 
2002-03.  It is now estimated to be $3 million but will drop very significantly.  Why is that?  It may have 
something to do with grants, but I would like a more detailed explanation.   

Ms LAWSON:  In 2000 and 2001 we received from Treasury funding of $12.5 million for a range of capital 
works projects in Bold Park and Kings Park.  Most of that was provided in advance.  As a result, we are still 
carrying forward a great deal of money.  We estimated that we would spend all that money in 2002-03, but we 
did not because of delays with our projects.  That has resulted in a large carryover this year and next year.  
Hopefully, all our capital works projects will be completed by then.   

Mr A.D. McRAE:  The third-last dot point on page 575 refers to “advances and research outputs in the fields of 
restoration ecology, conservation genetics, orchid conservation and propagation science”.  I am interested in 
orchid conservation and propagation science.  Is the minister able to advise whether the research into the 
Caladenia huegelii, the grand spider orchid, and its translocation is or has been part of that research?   

Dr HOPPER:  Caladenia huegelii, the grand spider orchid, is a representative of a genus that our orchid program 
has focused on.  We have done a bit of work on that species but it has not been the subject of a focused program.  
We have tried to focus on a very common relative that is in Kings Park and other species of caladenia.  We want 
to develop techniques that will enable us to believe, with some confidence, that we can get cultivated plants into 
the wild.  That is the connection with Caladenia huegelii.  We have not conducted a focused program on that 
species for a number of years.   
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Mr A.D. McRAE:  Does that program include an assessment of the viability of translocating existing 
populations?   

Dr HOPPER:  It is my understanding that we have not estimated the viability of that.  It is a challenging 
scientific question.   

The appropriation was recommended. 
 


